
 

 
 
 
 
 

Cabinet 
Tuesday, 14 February 2012 

 
ADDENDA 
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(a) approve the minutes of the meeting held on 17 January 2012 (CA3a) (and to 
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CABINET 
 

MINUTES of the meeting held on Tuesday, 17 January 2012 commencing at 2.00 
pm and finishing at 4.05 pm. 

 
Present: 
 

 

Voting Members: Councillor Keith R. Mitchell CBE – in the Chair 
 Councillor David Robertson (Deputy Chairman) 

Councillor Arash Fatemian 
Councillor Louise Chapman 
Councillor Jim Couchman 
Councillor Lorraine Lindsay-Gale 
Councillor Kieron Mallon 
Councillor Mrs J. Heathcoat 
Councillor Melinda Tilley 
Councillor Rodney Rose 
 

Other Members in 
Attendance: 

  
 

  
Officers: 
 

 

Whole of meeting Joanna Simons (Chief Executive);  S. Whitehead (Chief 
Executive’s Office) 

Part of Meeting  
Item Name 
6 K. Wilcox (Corporate Finance) 
7 M. Scott, Senior Policy & Improvement Manager 
8 Sue Scane, Assistant Chief Executive & Chief Finance 

Officer; L. Baxter (Corporate Finance) 
9 J. Disley (Transport Policy & Strategy) 
10 S. Livadeas, Deputy Director Joint Commissioning 
11 S. Livadeas, Deputy Director Joint Commissioning; A. 

Nursey (Joint Commissioning) 
12 Steve Howell, Deputy Director Highways & Transport; J. 

Disley (Transport Policy & Strategy); Chris Spry (Public 
Transport Development) 

 
The Committee considered the matters, reports and recommendations contained or 
referred to in the agenda for the meeting, together with a schedule of addenda 
tabled at the meeting, and decided as set out below.  Except insofar as otherwise 
specified, the reasons for the decisions are contained in the agenda, reports and 
schedule, copies of which are attached to the signed Minutes. 

 
1/12 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

(Agenda Item. 2) 
 
Councillor Arash Fatemian declared a personal interest as a frequent user of 
the No. 35 bus on which he commented as a successful example of RPI. 

Agenda Item 3
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2/12 MINUTES  

(Agenda Item. 3) 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 20 December 2011 were approved and 
signed. 
 

3/12 QUESTIONS FROM COUNTY COUNCILLORS  
(Agenda Item. 4) 
 
No questions were received. 
 

4/12 PETITIONS AND PUBLIC ADDRESS  
(Agenda Item. 5) 
 
The following requests to address the meeting had been agreed: 
 
Item 7 – Councillor Roz Smith, Shadow Cabinet Member for Police & Policy 
Co-ordination 
Item 8 – Councillor Michael Waine, speaking as the Chairman of the 
Strategic Review Board for Formula Funding (at the invitation of the Leader). 
Item 9 – Councillor David Turner, Shadow Cabinet Member for Transport 
Councillor Mrs Catherine Fulljames speaking as a local member with regard 
to HS2. 
Item 11 – Councillor Zoé Patrick, Leader of the Opposition, in the absence of 
the Shadow Cabinet Member 
Item 12 – Councillor David Turner, Shadow Cabinet Member for Transport 
Item 13 – Cllr Zoé Patrick, Leader of the Opposition 
Item 14 – Councillor Jean Fooks, Deputy Leader of the Opposition. 
 
Councillor Fooks, speaking on agenda item 14, recognised the role played 
by Appeal Panel members and welcomed the recommendations. She asked 
that they be written to with thanks for the job that they carried out. Councillor 
Mitchell replied that if the recommendation was agreed then he was sure that 
such thanks would form part of the notification of that decision.  
 

5/12 2011/12 FINANCIAL MONITORING & BUSINESS STRATEGY 
DELIVERY REPORT - NOVEMBER 2011  
(Agenda Item. 6) 
 
Cabinet considered a report that set out the forecast position for each 
Directorate.  This included the delivery of the Directorate Business Strategies 
which were agreed as part of the Service and Resource Planning Process for 
2011/12 – 2015/16.   Parts 1 and 2 of the report included projections for 
revenue, reserves and balances as at the end of November 2011.  The 
Capital monitoring was included at Part 3.   
 
RESOLVED:   to: 
 
(a) note the report and approve the virements as set out in Annex 2a; 
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(b) agree the bad debt write off as set out in paragraph 33; and 
 
(c) agree the creation of the new reserve as set out in paragraph 39. 
 

6/12 THE NEW COUNCIL PLAN  
(Agenda Item. 7) 
 
Cabinet considered the draft Council Plan before its submission to the full 
Council meeting. 
 
Councillor Roz Smith raised a number of specific concerns and made the 
general point that the report assumed that the Council was in a comfortable 
position. Amongst the concerns raised were issues around the percentage of 
the workforce in Oxfordshire in the public sector; the rapidly growing 
population;  the lack of proposals for cyclists and pedestrians; educational 
attainment; breaking the cycle of deprivation and concerns about cuts and 
the impact on staff morale and service provided. She looked forward to the 
measurement annex being added.  
 
Responding to questions Councillor Smith accepted that some cuts were 
inevitable but the Liberal Democrat group would take a different approach 
with different priorities and a slowing or pausing in the rate of cuts. 
 
Councillor Tilley responding to comments from Councillor Smith about the 
numbers of children undertaking long taxi journeys to school queried the 
numbers involved as the County Council had one of the best records in this 
regard. Councillor Smith was aware of 4 or 5 instances and could provide 
details. 
 
The Leader in introducing the contents of the report commented that the 
report built on the existing Plan and he highlighted changes. During 
discussion Cabinet Members responded to the points raised. The Leader 
referred to the progress around deprivation and unemployment at a time of 
constraint of which the Cabinet was proud.  
 
RESOLVED:   to approve the Council's draft Corporate Plan going 
before Council on 7th February 2012. 
 

7/12 BUSINESS STRATEGY AND SERVICE & RESOURCE PLANNING 
REPORT FOR 2012/13 - 2016/17 - JANUARY 2012  
(Agenda Item. 8) 
 
The report by the Assistant Chief Executive and Chief Finance Officer was 
the final report to Cabinet in the series on the Business Strategy and Service 
& Resource Planning process for 2012/13 to 2016/17, providing councillors 
with information on budget issues for 2012/13 and the medium term. The 
report set out the latest information on the Council’s financial position, 
included the Treasury Management Strategy for 2012/13 and considered the 
capital funding, including an updated Capital Programme.  
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The Cabinet Member for Finance & Property had prepared a separate report, 
which set out the basis for the Cabinet’s proposals to Council for the 2012/13 
budget and Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) to 2016/17. This took into 
consideration comments on the draft budget proposals from the individual 
Scrutiny Committees in December 2011 as well as the latest information on 
the Council’s financial position. It also took account of the public consultation 
on the budget.  
 
Councillor Michael Waine, speaking as the Chairman of the Strategic Review 
Board for Formula Funding (at the invitation of the Leader) thanked Bob 
Wintringham as Chairman and members of the Project Group for the work 
they had undertaken which had focussed on Special Needs. This was a 
contentious area and with consultation on a proposal being inconclusive no 
action was recommended to the School Forum. However schools were being 
encouraged to come forward as pathfinders and the Review Board would 
continue. Councillor Waine also welcomed the people’s premium.  
 
The Cabinet Member for Finance & Property moved the recommendations 
highlighting overall progress against the Business Strategy and 
achievements and key issues in each of the Directorates. He emphasised 
that the challenging financial environment would continue in the next and 
future years 
 
Sue Scane, Assistant Chief Executive and Chief Finance Officer referred to 
the additional information contained in the addenda and that the final grant 
settlement and figures on the collection fund was awaited. 
  
Councillor Chapman thanked officers for all the work involved. 
 
RESOLVED:   to: 
 
(a) (in respect of revenue) RECOMMEND Council to approve: 
 
(1) a budget for 2012/13 and a medium term plan to 2016/17, based on 
 the proposals set out by the Leader and Cabinet Member for Finance; 
(2) a council tax requirement (precept) for 2012/13; 
(3) a council tax for band D equivalent properties; 
(4) virement arrangements to operate within the approved budget; 
 
(b) (in respect of treasury management) RECOMMEND Council to 
 approve: 
 
(1) the Treasury Management Strategy Statement ; 
(2) Prudential Indicators from April 2012; 
(3) that in relation to the 2012/13 strategy any further changes required 
be  delegated to the Chief Finance Officer in consultation with the Leader 
 and Cabinet Member for Finance. 
 
(c) RECOMMEND Council to approve the Minimum Revenue Provision 
 Methodology Statement as set out in paragraphs 10 to 13 of Annex 7.  
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(d) (in respect of capital) RECOMMEND Council to approve: 
 
(1) the updated Capital Strategy, Corporate Asset Management Plan and 
 Transport Asset Management Plan; 
(2) a Capital Programme for 2011/12 to 2016/17; 
(3) Prudential Indicators from April 2012.  
 
(e) to delegate authority to the Leader of the Council, following 
 consultation with the Chief Finance Officer, to make appropriate 
 changes to the proposed budget. 
 

8/12 RAIL STRATEGY FOR OXFORDSHIRE  
(Agenda Item. 9) 
 
Cabinet considered a report that set out the proposed Rail Strategy for 
Oxfordshire, to cover the period up to 2034 which included the next four rail 
‘control periods’ for investment.    
 
Councillor David Turner, Shadow Cabinet Member for Transport welcomed 
the Rail Strategy designed so that the County would have a chance of 
achieving its rail priorities. He made a suggestion for a change to the 
Strategy by the addition of the word holidays in the first paragraph of the 
executive summary after the words ‘and for leisure days out’. He commented 
that reference to working with the Department of Transport, Network Rail and 
train companies in recent years was misleading as the improvements to 
Cotswold line had taken great efforts over 16 years. He welcomed the aim of 
gaining the long overdue Grove/Wantage rail head and the recognition of the 
importance of the Culham station to the science park. He expressed 
disappointment that no consideration seems to have been given to extending 
the Henley branch line to Oxford. 
 
Councillor Mrs Catherine Fulljames, as local member for the Division 
affected by the proposed High Speed 2, spoke against the proposals on the 
grounds of cost, impact on residents affected and lack of environmental 
assessment. She raised concerns about the practical operation of the service 
and suggested that should the proposals go ahead then a Community Forum 
be set up covering the 4 villages affected. Responding to a question from a 
cabinet member she indicated that she had had no time to look at HS1 and 
the impact it had had 10 years on. The Leader emphasised the position 
taken by the Council to oppose HS2 on business case and cost.  
 
The Cabinet Member for Transport in moving the recommendations 
highlighted the main issues and opportunities recognised in the Strategy. He 
thanked John Disley and his team for the work involved in producing the draft 
Strategy. 
 
During discussion Cabinet welcomed the Strategy and raised a number of 
points that included: the need for parking at Hanborough Station; that the 
Strategy needed to be considered along side the Local Transport Plan and 

Page 5



CA3a 
 

the Minerals and Waste Development Framework; the importance of raising 
the quality of rail services and the leadership role of the County Council in 
ensuring a proper focus on place. 
 
RESOLVED:   to 
 
(a) approve for stakeholder consultation the draft Rail Strategy for 

Oxfordshire as set out in Annex 2 of this report, subject to the 
inclusion of the statement on HS2 as set out in the addenda being 
included in the draft Strategy under the heading High Speed 2; and 

 
(b) propose that a final version of this Strategy is brought back for 

approval by Cabinet (and incorporated into an updated LTP3 for 
Oxfordshire), taking into account views expressed.   

 
9/12 JOINT STRATEGIC COMMISSIONING ARRANGEMENTS WITH 

NHS BUCKINGHAMSHIRE AND OXFORDSHIRE CLUSTER PCT  
(Agenda Item. 10) 
 
Cabinet considered a report setting out proposals relating to the Section 75 
NHS Act 2006 Mental Health Pooled Commissioning Budget Agreement 
between Oxfordshire County Council (OCC) and Oxfordshire Primary Care 
Trust (OPCT) and Specialist and targeted Child and Adolescent Mental 
Health Services (CAMHS). 
 
RESOLVED:   to 
 
(a) approve the proposals: to widen the scope of the Mental Health 
 strategy as set out in paragraph 12; to extend the current s75 to April 
 2013 to transfer the Council’s Child and Adolescent Mental Health 
 Services (CAM funding for specialist and targeted HS) into the section 
 75 agreement; and 
 
(b) to grant delegated powers to Directors and s151 officers to develop 
 and sign off the section 75 agreement. 
 

10/12 RIDGEWAY PARTNERSHIP MERGER/ACQUISITION  
(Agenda Item. 11) 
 
Cabinet considered a report that outlined the process and progress to date 
on a decision to include the services purchased from Ridgeway Partnership 
by Oxfordshire County Council in the NHS merger/acquisitions process and 
seeking confirmation of its intention to continue to include the services 
purchased by the Council in the acquisitions process. 
 
Councillor Zoé Patrick, Leader of the Opposition acknowledged that the 
Council could not do much but was pleased that it was included in the 
Commissioning process. She was acutely aware of the vulnerable nature of 
the clients of the service and that often they were not able to speak for 
themselves. Going forward good monitoring was essential. She asked that in 
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view of the risk set out in paragraph 16, the final decision be considered 
jointly with the Cabinet Member for Finance & Property. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Adult Services in moving the recommendations 
referred to the robust process outlined in the report and that he was happy to 
accept the suggestion from Councillor Patrick about the final decision. 
  
RESOLVED:  to: 
 
(a) to confirm that, on the basis of the processes so far,  the Council is 
 willing to continue with the services it purchases from Ridgeway 
 Partnership being included as part of the business to be acquired; and  
 
(b) that the final approval to proceed with the transfer of the services the 
 Council purchases to the preferred bidder be delegated to the Cabinet 
 Members for Adult Services and Finance & Property. 
 

11/12 RENEWAL OF REAL TIME INFORMATION (RTI) SYSTEM 
CONTRACT  
(Agenda Item. 12) 
 
Cabinet considered a report that sought approval for continuation of the Real 
Time Passenger Information (RTPI) services currently provided by 
Oxfordshire County Council and its project partners, Oxford Bus Company, 
Stagecoach in Oxfordshire and Thames Travel Ltd, for bus users throughout 
Oxfordshire. 
 
Councillor David Turner, Shadow Cabinet Member for Transport clarified that 
he no longer had any interest to declare as he had not worked in this sector 
for five years. In supporting the use of RTPI he stressed that it was 
particularly effective at increasing passenger usage in rural areas where 
buses were less frequent. It increased passenger confidence that a bus was 
on its way and therefore use increased leading to a more robust service 
requiring fewer subsidies. He noted the lack of proposals to expand the use 
of RTPI bus traffic light priority systems and hoped that more advantage 
could be taken of the benefits to be gained from such systems in future. He 
queried the information contained in Annex 1 that RTPI information was 
available between Garsington and Watlington and asked what progress had 
been made in the integration of software systems between one supplier and 
another. 
 
In response Steve Howell advised that between Garsington and Watlington 
the RTPI was in the form of a text messaging service. Work was ongoing to 
resolve issues around the differing software used. Responding to a query 
from Councillor Fatemian, Chris Spry explained that the use of full RTPI or 
text messaging was often the result of requests from Parish Councils or 
public demand. It was confirmed that the choice of service was not based on  
any technical reason. 
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RESOLVED:   to 
 
(a) authorise the Deputy Director (Highways & Transport), in consultation 

with the Cabinet Member for Transport, to award the contract for RTPI 
based on the recommendations contained in this report to Cloud 
Amber Ltd; 

 
(b) authorise the use of Highways & Transport budgets for the continued 

maintenance of RTPI services as detailed in section 22 of this report 
until 30th March 2016; and   

 
(c) authorise the Deputy Director, Highways & Transport in consultation 

with the Cabinet Member for Transport to approve up to two years 
contract extension with suitable budgetary provision, subject to the 
contractor achieving appropriate standards of service delivery. 

 
12/12 MILITARY CHAMPIONS  

(Agenda Item. 13) 
 
Cabinet considered a report seeking the appointment of military champions 
focusing on each of the military bases in Oxfordshire. Cabinet noted that 
reference to Cabinet Member for Growth & Infrastructure against Councillor 
Fatemian’s name in paragraph 1 of the report was incorrect and should be 
deleted. 
 
Councillor Zoé Patrick, Leader of the Opposition, supported the proposals 
and suggested that Councillor David Turner fill the vacancy shown in the 
report.  
 
Cabinet Members responding to comments made confirmed that the 
quarterly reports were written by the Champions themselves. The Leader 
highlighted the nature of the role and the experience of the Councillors 
proposed for it. He moved the recommendations with the addition of 
Councillor Bill Service in respect of RAF Benson.   
 
RESOLVED:   to appoint the following Councillors as Military 
Champions: 
1. Bicester Garrison : Cllr Kieron Mallon 
2. RAF Brize Norton: Cllr Donald Robert Seale 
3. Abingdon Station: Cllr Sandy Lovatt 
4. Vauxhall Barracks: Cllr Tony Harbour 
5. RAF Benson: Councillor Bill Service 
6. Defence Academy Shrivenham: Cllr Keith Mitchell  
       (as Leader of the Council) 
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13/12 INDEPENDENT ADMISSION APPEALS - PANEL MEMBER 
ARRANGEMENTS  
(Agenda Item. 14) 
 
Cabinet considered a report that reviewed the present panel members’ 
allowances and asked the Cabinet to make recommendations to the full 
Council to determine rates and arrangements for their payment.  
 
The Leader emphasised that the statutory role was both voluntary and 
demanding and that he thought it appropriate to keep the existing rates. 
  
RESOLVED:   to RECOMMEND the Council: 
 
(a) to approve, for school admission and exclusion appeal panel 
 members, the same travel and subsistence allowances as are payable 
 to members of the Council, subject to the same requirements as to the 
 submission of claims and the supply of evidence except that the rate 
 for the first 10,000 miles claimed for car travel be set at 40p per mile 
 and not 35p per mile; 
 
(b) to continue to pay £100 per day as the maximum amount payable to a 

school admission or exclusion appeal panel member for financial loss 
necessarily incurred as a result of attendance at an appeal panel 
hearing, subject to sufficient documentary evidence being produced to 
identify actual loss; and 

 
(c) that the revised allowances and rates be effective from 1 April 2011. 
 
 

14/12 FORWARD PLAN AND FUTURE BUSINESS  
(Agenda Item. 15) 
 
The Cabinet considered a list of items for the immediately forthcoming 
meetings of the Cabinet together with changes and additions set out in the 
schedule of addenda.  

 
RESOLVED:  to note the items currently identified for forthcoming 
meetings. 
 
 
 

 in the Chair 
  
Date of signing   
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CABINET 
 

MINUTES of the meeting held on Monday, 6 February 2012 commencing at 3.00 
pm and finishing at 3.38 pm. 

 
Present: 
 

 

Voting Members: Councillor Keith R. Mitchell CBE – in the Chair 
 Councillor David Robertson (Deputy Chairman) 

Councillor Louise Chapman 
Councillor Jim Couchman 
Councillor Lorraine Lindsay-Gale 
Councillor Kieron Mallon 
Councillor Mrs J. Heathcoat 
Councillor Melinda Tilley 
Councillor Rodney Rose 
 

Other Members in 
Attendance: 

  
 

  
Officers: 
 

 

Whole of meeting Joanna Simons (Chief Executive) 
Sue Whitehead (Chief Executive’s Office 
 

Part of Meeting  
Item Name 
6. Huw Jones, Director of Environment & Economy; Martin 

Tugwell, Deputy Director, Growth & Infrastructure); 
Michael Salter, Assistant Head of Property – Delivery 

7. Huw Jones, Director of Environment & Economy; Steve 
Howell, Deputy Director Highways & Transport; Neil 
Timberlake, Assistant Public Transport Officer 

 
The Committee considered the matters, reports and recommendations contained or 
referred to in the agenda for the meeting, together with a schedule of addenda 
tabled at the meeting, and decided as set out below.  Except insofar as otherwise 
specified, the reasons for the decisions are contained in the agenda, reports and 
schedule, copies of which are attached to the signed Minutes. 
 

 
 

15/12 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
(Agenda Item. 1) 
 
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor Arash Fatemian. 
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16/12 MINUTES  

(Agenda Item. 3) 
 
Cabinet noted that that the minutes of the last meeting held on 17 January 
2012 would be submitted to the meeting to be held on 14 February 2012. 
 

17/12 PETITIONS AND PUBLIC ADDRESS  
(Agenda Item. 5) 
 
The following requests to address the meeting had been agreed: 
 
Item 6 - Councillor Zoé Patrick, Leader of the Opposition, in the absence of 
the Shadow Cabinet Member. 
Item 7 -Councillor Zoé Patrick, Leader of the Opposition, in the absence of 
the Shadow Cabinet Member. 
 

18/12 PROPERTY AND FACILITIES EXTERNAL SERVICES CONTRACT 
FOOD WITH THOUGHT AND QUEST CLEANING SERVICES  
(Agenda Item. 6) 
 
Cabinet considered a report the purpose of which was to inform the decision 
as to whether the proposals put forward by the potential providers in respect 
of the catering and cleaning services provided by Food with Thought (FwT) 
and Quest Cleaning Services (QCS) met the requirements of the contract 
specification for the proposed Property and Facilities external services 
contract. Cabinet also considered the comments from the Strategy & 
Partnerships Scrutiny Committee held on 2 February 2012 as set out in the 
addenda. 
 
Councillor Zoe Patrick, Leader of the Opposition, reaffirmed the Liberal 
Democrat Group recognition of the value of the Food with Thought service to 
our schools; that they had always called for the Property and Facilities 
contract to be allowed to have that part of the contract separate. 
  
She commented on the report noting that a lot of work has been done on this 
and referring to the site visits that had been undertaken. They had taken10 
days in total with 2 overnight hotel stays and she assumed therefore that the 
investigation was complete. 
 
Whilst noting that there was little doubt that contractors could and should 
provide good school food and even expand the business there seemed to 
have been no investigation into whether FwT could do just as well or better.  
The cost of provision was not mentioned and she supposed this would be in 
the final contract, but hoped that the food component would be costed 
separately.  She noted the reduction in the cost of the meals and hoped that 
there would be no cut in the quality of ingredients. 
  
She  commented that although school meals could be provided by one of the 
new large companies, they could also be provided with much closer local, 
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management and flexibility by the in-house team.  FwT had vastly improved 
the food and the business over the last few years. She argued that if the 
same contract terms were available to FwT, they might be able to provide 
what was required, possibly at a lower cost. She also hoped that local 
suppliers would be sourced. 
 
She stated that the impression had been given that the option for today’s 
meeting would be that a contract would be considered both with and without 
FwT  - however, this now does not appear to be the case according to the 
recommendations on the paper.  
  
She referred to the additional services provided by Food With Thought 
particularly in the most deprived areas of the County and noted that the 
Oxfordshire Music Service also uses Food with Thought and they often cater 
for the important partnership meetings. 
 
Responding to a question as to whether the Liberal Democrat Group had 
considered the risks resulting from schools leaving council control Councillor 
Patrick replied that Councillor Fooks had been involved in the issues as a 
member of the Strategy & Partnerships Scrutiny Committee. They were 
aware of the uncertainty and  so they had certainly considered this. 
Responding to a further question she advised that a number of her Group 
had visited schools to get their views. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Finance & Property in moving the recommendations 
clarified paragraph 30 by the deletion of the word ‘risks’ and its replacement 
with the word ‘opportunities’ as there would be opportunities for the provider 
to go and get additional business. He would be disappointed if the new 
provider was not able to increase the business. Councillor Couchman added 
that the report today was not concerned with cost but was all about the 
quality provided. 
 
Martin Tugwell, informed the Cabinet that the Services and Contracts 
Committee of the Schools Forum had considered the matter and that there 
were three main messages: firstly there was a clear message that they 
welcomed the clarity of provision. He highlighted that the brand would remain 
the same, with an ability to negotiate the level of service required and then to 
hold the provider to account. This would give greater local control. Secondly 
the Schools Forum welcomed the strong performance indicators. Thirdly they 
were reassured that where service continues staff would remain the same 
under TUPE provision. The Council recognised the importance of strong 
local bonds. 
 
During discussion Councillor Chapman in supporting the recommendations 
referred to the excellent work undertaken by Food With Thought to meet and 
exceed the business case. The service provided was particularly important 
for those children for whom it was the only hot meal of the day. She 
commented that she did have concerns over the issue of local sourcing. In 
moving forward it was communication with affected staff was important. 
Training would also be key to the new service. She and Councillor Tilley 
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highlighted the importance of careful monitoring and that they would be 
asking for regular reports to ensure standards were met and maintained. 
Councillor Heathcoat added that her fears had been allayed by the report 
and thanked officers for the work they were carrying out. Councillor 
Robertson in referring to the 10 days investigation felt that this should be 
seen as a positive sign of the determination to ensure that a thorough 
investigation was carried out. 
 
RESOLVED:  to confirm that the proposals put forward by potential 
providers meet the requirements of the contract specification for the 
proposed Property and Facilities external services contract and that 
accordingly it confirms its ‘in principle’ decision to include Food with Thought 
and Quest Cleaning Services in the invitation to submit final financial offers. 
 
 

19/12 DIAL-A-RIDE PROVISION IN OXFORDSHIRE  
(Agenda Item. 7) 
 
This report invites the Cabinet to consider recommendations for the creation 
of, and future funding for, a unified Oxfordshire pre-booked transport service 
for disabled and mobility-impaired residents replacing the existing separate 
“Octabus” and “Cherwell” dial-a-ride services. 
 
Councillor Zoe Patrick, Opposition Leader spoke to support the Cabinet in 
providing a Countywide Dial-a-Ride Service in Oxfordshire. She commented 
that Dial-a-Ride is a much valued and necessary service enabling mobility 
impaired and frail people to get out and about to do such things as shopping 
and visiting friends, etc.  and the fact that their carer is able travel free of 
charge with them makes the service so much easier to use and be enjoyed. 
 
She noted that the  previous system required the District Councils to make a 
contribution and this was not so with the current proposed system.  However 
the District Councils could enhance the basic service being offered and it is 
for them to prioritise their expenditure and decide on the enhanced level of 
service. 
 
She added that Councillor David Turner, Shadow Cabinet Member for 
Transport wished to thank the Cabinet for providing the basic level of service 
in all District Council areas at no cost to them which means that the residents 
of South Oxfordshire will now have a Dial-a-Ride service.   
 
Responding to questions Councillor Patrick confirmed the Liberal Democrat 
Group support for the basic level of service for all Oxfordshire residents. The 
Leader referred to an email received from Gwynneth Pedler, Deputy Chair 
Oxfordshire Unlimited which was supportive of the proposals. He noted that 
the proposals were for one year only. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Transport in introducing the contents of the report 
highlighted that the proposals were good news, giving uniform provision 
across the County. The provision was for one year to ensure that it picked up 
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all those that needed it. Huw Jones, Director for Environment & Economy 
explained the context of the recommendations set within a time period when 
partnership funding was cast into doubt. He referred to the innovative 
procurement process that allowed pricing against options and detailed the 
option being recommended for approval. 
 
Cabinet welcomed the report and proposals commenting that it was about 
thinking strategically across the whole County and targeting those most in 
need. They noted that it was a non-statutory service that the County did not 
have to provide. 
 
RESOLVED:  to: 
 
(a) adopt Baseline Option 5 (one bus per district 5 days per week), with 

such top-up option as necessary to provide for a 9am to 5pm day, as 
the appropriate level of service to be provided by the County Council; 

 
(b) agree to fund Baseline level 5, at 9am to 5pm, across the county by 

using County Council resources, and £106,067.84 of additional 
funding from the “Supporting Community Transport Fund” grant; 

 
(c) award a one year contract to Tender A from 1 April 2012 to 31 March 

2013; 
 
(d) agree that any district council should be expected to pay the entire 

contract costs of any further ‘top-up’ service provision which that 
Authority requires in its area. 

 
 
 

 in the Chair 
  
Date of signing   
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CABINET – 14 FEBRUARY 2012 
 

ITEM 4 – QUESTIONS FROM COUNTY COUNCILLORS 
 
Question received from the following Member: 
 
1. Councillor John Tanner to Melinda Tilley 

  “Could the Cabinet member explain why she is pressuring excellent, locally 
well-regarded and improving primary schools, such as Larkrise in my own Isis 
division, to take on academy status, when it damages the morale of staff and 
parents and there is no firm evidence that academy status will improve 
standards for children?” 

Answer 
 
“Today’s report confirms the Council’s absolute commitment to improve 
educational outcomes for children. It also says we wish to encourage a 
dialogue about how Academies might be part of our approach to improve 
those educational outcomes. This is a discussion that we want to have with all 
schools; however, it is of particular relevance to schools which are not 
reaching the required national standards. 

Larkrise School is one such school. It is a school which was below the 
national floor standards in 20010-11. The Fisher Family Trust Value Added 
reports for the school show that last year it was performing below the level 
expected for similar schools (i.e. after allowing for their free school meal 
population, ethnicity, English as an additional language, special educational 
needs and pupil mobility).  

The children of Oxfordshire have one chance to get an education. The 
education they receive impacts upon their life chances. This Cabinet will not 
stand by and allow continued under performance. We do not dispute the hard 
work of a great many individuals to ensure that schools like Larkrise are 
caring and supportive environments in which children are happy and safe. 
However, we believe that any school which has the best interests of its 
children at heart, will want to ask whether or not there is more they can do to 
improve their educational attainment. Our view is that these schools should 
ask whether or not becoming a sponsored academy might lead to the step-
change that has not yet been achieved.” 
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CABINET – 14 FEBRUARY 2012 
ITEM 5 – PETITIONS AND PUBLIC ADDRESS 

 
The Leader of the Council has agreed the following requests to address the 
meeting:- 
 
Item Speaker 

Item 6 – Big Society Fund 
 
 
 
 

Speaking as local members: 
 
Councillor Godden (Cumnor Parish 
MUGA (multi use games area) Project 
 
Councillor Jenny Hannaby 
((Refurbishment of October Club kitchen 
and toilets) 

Councillor Liz Brighouse (Thrive Barton) 

Councillor D Turner – Chalgrove  

Councillor David Wilmshurst (Chinnor 
Youth Centre) 

Councillor Charles Mathew (South Leigh 
Village) 

Public Speaker: 

Mr Mike Dix, Chinnor Youth Co-ordinator 
(Chinnor Youth Centre) 

 
Item 10 – Proposed Extension of the 
Warriner School, Bloxham by 
Establishing a Sixth Form 

Dr Dr. Annabel Kay, Principal of The 
Warriner School in Bloxham 

 
Item 12 – Council’s Support for the 
Conversion of Schools to Academeies 
and the Establishment of New Forms of 
Schools 

Councillor M. Altaf-Khan, Shadow 
Cabinet Member for Schools 
Improvement 
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CABINET – 14 FEBRUARY 2010 
 

ITEM 13 – FORWARD PLAN AND FUTURE BUSINESS 
 
Members are asked to note the following changes to the Forward Plan: 
 
Amendments to items in the present Plan 
 
Portfolio Topic (Ref)/Decision Present 

Timing 
Change 

Finance & 
Property 
 
Cabinet 

Approval of Contract Award 
Decision for Property & Facilities 
Management Procurement of 
External Services Project (Ref: 
2011/031) 

To seek approval of the Contract 
Award decision made by the Project 
Board for the Property & Facilities 
Management Procurement of External 
Services 

13 March 
2012 

Deferred to 23 
March 2012 

Safer & 
Stronger 
Communities 
 
Cabinet 

Oxfordshire Museums Strategy 
(Ref: 2011/195) 

To approve the Oxfordshire Museums 
Strategy as devised by Oxford 
University, Oxfordshire County 
Council, Oxford City Council and 
Cherwell District Council to create a 
shared vision for the future of 
Oxfordshire’s Museum collection. 

Cabinet 
Member 
Decision 
on 13 
February 
2012 

Deferred to 
Cabinet on 13 
March 2012 

Schools 
Improvement 
 
Cabinet 

Proposal to Move the Organisation 
Oxfordshire’s Outdoor Centres to a 
Trust Model (Ref: 2011/216) 

To seek permission to consult on 
these proposals. 

13 March 
2012 

Deferred to 22 
May 2012 

 
New Items added to the present Plan 
 
Cabinet Area Topic/Decision Timing Report by/ 

Contact 
Adult Services 
 
Cabinet 

Health & Wellbeing and Social Care: 
New Roles for Local Authorities 
(Ref: 2012/030) 
 
To consider the changes to health and 
wellbeing and social care, and to 
discuss the future direction they may 
wish the Council to take. 
 

13 May 
2012 

Dr Jonathan 
McWilliam, 
Director of Public 
Health Tel: 
(01865) 336707 
 
(Director of 
Public Health) 

Agenda Item 13

Page 21



Finance & 
Property and 
Schools 
Improvement 
 
Cabinet 

Academies and Pension Costs (Ref: 
2012/027) 

The Cabinet are asked to recommend 
to express their view on allowing 
Academy Schools to be pooled with the 
County Council when calculating 
contributions to LGPS Fund, to enable 
the Pension fund Committee to make 
an informed decision at its meeting on 
16 March 2012. 

13 March 
2012 

Sean Collins, 
Service Manager 
(Pensions, 
Insurance & 
Money 
Management) 
Tel: (01865) 
797190 

(Assistant Chief 
Executive & 
Chief Finance 
Officer) 

Deputy 
Leader 
 
Cabinet 
Member 

Hampshire and Oxfordshire County 
Council ICT Partnership (Ref: 
2012/029) 
 
To seek approval of the ICT 
Partnership Agreement between 
Hampshire County Council and 
Oxfordshire County Council.  A 
framework arrangement to work 
collaboratively on joint ICT projects 
approved by a Joint Board.  Previously 
considered by Cabinet on 20 
December 2011 item 2011/149. 
 

13 March 
2012 

Graham Shaw, 
Head of ICT 
Business 
Delivery Tel: 
07939069084 

(Head of ICT 
Business 
Delivery) 

Transport 
 
Cabinet 
Member 

Oxford Fairfax Avenue/Purcell Road 
Pedestrian/Cycle Link (Ref: 
2012/019) 
 
To seek authorisation to carry out 
physical improvements to the link 
between Marston Recreation Ground 
(Croft Road/Rippington Drive/Fairfax 
Aven) and Ferry Lane/Purcell Road. 

22 March 
2012 

Victoria 
Butterworth, 
Assistant 
Transport 
Planner Tel: 
(01865) 810414 

(Deputy Director 
for Environment 
& Economy – 
Highways & 
Transport) 
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